
Minutes of the Inaugural Meeting of the Cross Party Group on Animal Welfare 
 
Date: 31 March 2022 
 
Location: Via Zoom  
 
In Attendance:  
 

 Carolyn Thomas MS 

 Jane Dodds MS 

 Luke Fletcher MS 

 Mike Hedges MS 

 Dan Rose – Staff of Carolyn Thomas MS 

 Robin Lewis – Staff of Vikki Howells MS 

 Andrew Bettridge – Staff of John Griffiths MS 

 Will Morton – League Against Cruel Sports 

 Andy Knott MBE – League Against Cruel Sports 

 Martin Sims – League Against Cruel Sports 

 Bethan Sayed – Companion Animal Welfare Group Wales 

 Billie-Jade Thomas – RSPCA Cymru 

 Emma Slawinski – RSPCA 

 Fiona Pereira – Animal Aid 

 Jessamy Korotoga – Animal Aid 

 Scott Fryer – Battersea 

 Madison Rogers – Cats Protection 

 Ed Hayes – The Kennel Club 

 Holly Conway – The Kennel Club 

 Hannah Evans – Dogs Trust 

 Teresa Amory – Gower Bird Hospital 

 Rachel Sharp – Wildlife Trusts Wales 

 Vanessa Waddon – Hope Rescue  

 Katie Harrison – League Against Cruel Sports 

 Jac Freeman – League Against Cruel Sports 

 Malcom Eames – Greyhound Rescue Wales 

 Mal Ingham – Expert witness 
 
Summary of Meeting 
 
Agenda, Notes and Actions 
 
1. Welcome and introductions  
 
CT opened the meeting by introducing herself and her staff, expressing her pleasure at being able to form 
the group. The level of attendance shows the importance of animal welfare and the opportunity to do 
things differently in Wales for the benefit of animals, with the group able to act as a beacon for animal 
welfare. 
 
2. Apologies   
 
Apologies were received from: 
 
Llyr Gruffydd MS 
Peredur Owen Griffiths MS 
Buffy Williams MS 



Jane Bryant MS 
Mabon ap Gwynfor MS 
 
3. Appointment of Officers 

 
Carolyn Thomas MS (CT) invited attendees to agree that that WM would act as Secretariat. This was 
agreed, with no objections made. 

 
CT was appointed as Chair, nominated by Mike Hedges MS (MH) and seconded by Jane Dodds MS (JD). 

 
CT noted animal welfare issues currently on the agenda in Wales, including the banning of snares and 
glue traps, animal welfare establishment regulation, a ban on third party puppy sales, and the upcoming 
independent review of the policing of hunting with dogs in North Wales. Greyhound racing may be looked 
at, with a speaker to be invited to address the group, as well as the Seven Principles for Ethical Wildlife 
Control being discussed in Scotland, raptor persecution, and the dumping of game birds. 

 
4. Terms of Reference 
 
CT outlined possible terms of reference as being 
 

 To highlight issues, research or expertise on Animal Welfare in Wales and its benefits 

 To facilitate partnership and collaboration within Animal Welfare in Wales 

 To provide a concise and authoritative forum to enable Assembly members to learn of the key issues 

 To provide an open forum for members to raise issues and explore collaborative work 

 The Cross Party Group will meet on a quarterly basis. Administration for the group is shared between 
the office of Carolyn Thomas MS and League Against Cruel Sports. 

 
and invited any comments and objections, with none received. The terms of reference will be circulated in 
written form ahead of the next meeting, allowing them to be updated on the basis of further comment. 
 
It was subsequently suggested by Malcom Eames (ME) that an addition could be made to the proposed 
Terms of Reference to express the opportunity for Wales to be an agenda setter on animal welfare. 
 
5. Talk from Martin Sims, Director of Investigations at the League Against Cruel Sports 

 
Martin Sims (MS) delivered a presentation on The Impact of the Shooting Industry on Animal Welfare in 
Wales. 

 
He introduced himself as director of investigations at the League Against Cruel Sports and his former role 
of Head of the National Wildlife Crime Unit. 

 
Highlighting the scale of the game bird breeding industry in Wales, he showed aerial photographs of rows 
of raised laying cages at Bettws Hall game farm in Powys, and images of a game farm in Shropshire 
which supplies shoots in England and Wales. Production is on an industrial scale, with MS posing the 
question of whether cages afford animals the Five Freedoms, such as displaying natural behaviour. 
 
Describing the impact of intensive breeding on animal welfare, MS showed images from an investigation 
on a shooting estate in Wales in 2021. League investigators found released game birds with indicators of 
Aspergillosis, fungal respiratory disease, with elongated necks and gasping for breath. 
 
Dead and dying birds were found, some several weeks old and serving as carrion for wild birds. Pheasant 
carcasses were also found to have been left in a receptacle, thought to be there to attract foxes to be 
shot. Concerned that death of the birds was related to disease as a result of the cramped conditions of 
their production, six dead birds were collected for postmortem, with the cause of death being established 
as Aspergillosis for one of those birds. 
 



Highlighting the link between shooting and snaring, MS also presented the findings of an investigation of 
a second shooting estate in Wales in 2021. Images included snares not compliant with the Code of best 
practice on the use of snares in fox control on a number of fronts and which risk becoming self-locking 
through corrosion and allowing foxes to break away with a snare still around their neck. A ‘stink pit’ was 
discovered, in which fox carcasses were piled up to attract predators to be caught with snares. Natural 
walkways were created in the surrounding grass to allow foxes to pass through, with snares placed at the 
edges of the stink pit. 
 
Investigators revisited the site in 2022, to find it more decomposed and with partridges having been 
added on top. Another stink pit was discovered and filmed, with snares observed which were not code 
compliance, as they lacked a double swivel mechanism. Camera footage showed that they were not 
checked with the frequency required by the code. If a predator had been caught in a snare, it could have 
been days before it was found. 
 
Images from an investigation conducted at the Dyfi Falls estate were shown, where game birds were 
filmed being dumped in a mine shaft, leading to fears of contamination of a watercourse. Around 40 birds 
were thought to have been dumped in the mine shaft, with the story covered by the Western Mail and the 
case since investigated by Natural Resources Wales. 
 
CT thanked MS for what she described as a shocking and informative presentation. 
 
JD explained that she is keen to learn more about the issue of intensive breeding of game birds, the 
existing regulatory framework and what can be done to take the issue forward. Cross-party support will be 
important. 
 
CT requested a briefing be circulated on the issue. 
 
Will Morton (WM) agreed to work on a briefing, also noting that a Freedom of Information request made 
by the League to the Animal and Plant Health Agency indicates that 90,000 birds are kept in cages for 
breeding at a single site in Powys. 
 
JD requested that a briefing included information on the economics of the industry. 
 
Fiona Pereira (FP) highlighted the investigative work of Animal Aid over multiple years at Bettws Hall and 
other game farms. There were only two inspection of game farms in Wales in 2018 and they expect that 
the majority of inspections result from complaints made by Animal Aid and the League. FP said that 
repeated breaches of the Code of Practice for the Welfare of Gamebirds Reared for Sporting Purposes 
have been found, such as barren cages and lack of enrichment, as well as injury and feather loss. 
Footage of the conditions endured in the cages by semi-wild gamebirds can be found on the Ban Game 
Bird Cages website. 
 
CT said that it’s important to highlight to people what really goes on and that there are two sides to the 
story, as it is often portrayed that shooting helps with conservation and the economy. 
 
MS commented that the availability of snares not complaint with the snaring Code of Practice, along with 
their lower cost, is acknowledged by the industry as barrier to the uptake of those which do comply with 
the code. A call for evidence on snaring promised by the Department for Environment, Food and Rural 
Affairs has also still not happened. 

 
 

6. Discussion on priorities 
 

Bethan Sayed (BS) introduced herself as Chair of the Companion Animal Welfare Group Wales 
(CAWGW). The priorities of CAWG are rescue and rehoming centres, microchipping, enforcement, cat 
breeding and low-cost vet care. She hopes for a broad Terms of Reference, for there to be speakers on a 
range of different topics and for deep dive work on priority issues. 



 
CT thanked BS and said that her comments would be noted. 
 
Dan Rose (DR) suggested that there will speakers on varying topics and that most of the organisations in 
the group will hopefully be able to put topics forward. 
 
BS added that it will be important to have a safe environment where people feel free to share in a trusting 
way to enable cross-party engagement. 
 
Mal Ingham introduced himself as a former Head Wildlife Ranger who has worked alongside the police, 
RSPCA and the National Wildlife Crime Unit. He currently works alongside the North Wales Rural Crime 
Team and is a prosecution expert witness in badger digging and baiting cases. He also assists in the 
training of police officers with regards to incidents of badger digging and baiting, and monitors badgers, 
otters and other species of wildlife. 
 
Billie-Jade Thomas (BJT), representing RSPCA Cymru, said that animal sentience is an issue which links 
all the groups present. It is still uncertain how Welsh policy with be scrutinsed, and this could be a priority 
for the group which unites everyone. Other RSPCA priorities include the regulation of animal welfare 
establishments, securing support for farmers who adhere to higher welfare standards, tackling ear 
cropping and securing more support for pet owners who rent. 
 
Kate Parker (KP), representing Naturewatch Foundation, highlighted her organisation’s involvement in 
campaigns and investigations on issues such as badger sett digging and hare coursing. KP said that is 
great to be part of a proactive working group. 
 
Emma Slawinski (ES) echoed BJT’s comments and agreed that animal sentience could be a priority, as 
well and the Seven Principles for Ethical Wildlife Control and greyhound racing. The RSCPA is delighted 
to see the group established, which is an important step forward. 
 
Andy Knott (AK) introduced himself as Chief Executive of the League and highlighted the power of 
collaboration and what it can achieve. The League works on issues including greyhound racing, 
dogfighting, badger baiting and fox hunting. However, given the sheer scale of caged breeding and 
snaring, it would be wonderful for the group to make a difference on these two issues. 
 
ME introduced himself from Greyhound Rescue Wales and expressed thanks for the establishment of the 
group. He hopes that greyhound racing can be picked up as an immediate priority of the group to push for 
a ban, particularly with the prospect of the level of racing at Wales’ only tack expanding. Greyhound 
Rescue Wales now supports a ban on greyhound racing, following a recent EGM in which its members 
voted in favour of the policy. Wales has an opportunity to be an agenda setter on animal welfare, which 
could be worked into the group’s Terms of Reference. 
 
CT agreed that greyhound racing should be a priority due to its possible expansion. 
 
Madison Rogers (MR) noted Cats Protection’s membership of CAWGW. She explained that cats can also 
be victims of snares, and highlighted other priorities of Cats Protection and CAWGW as including the 
regulation of rescue and rehoming centres, microchipping, dog breeding enforcement and cat breeding. 
They would be delighted for the group to include a range of companion animal welfare issues in those it 
considers and would be keen to contribute where they can. 
 
Vanessa Waddon (VW) introduced herself from Hope Rescue and highlighted the organisation’s 
priorities, which include greyhound racing and animal welfare establishments. Consideration of third-party 
sales should also be widened to cover breeding regulations, helping to identify gaps which exist such as 
canine fertility clinics. Hope Rescue also works closely with local authority enforcement and licensing 
officers, and would like practical implications of laws to be considered, such as time between dogs being 
seized and signed over for rehoming. Having suitable rescue spaces to take dogs will become a growing 



problem as enforcement projects roll out. She also requested that the Animal Welfare Network Wales 
(AWNW) be invited to the group. 
 
DR agreed that AWNW would be added to the list of invitees if not already included. 
 
MH said that got the First Minister to agree to include a ban on snares in the Labour Party manifesto, and 
that it would be included in the imminent Agriculture (Wales) Bill. It is important for all to support the 
banning of snares. Snares, which randomly trap animals and cause them a slow and lingering death, are 
wrong and that wrong must be righted. 
 
Scott Fryer (SF) introduced himself as Senior Policy Advisor and Wales lead for Battersea, also sitting on 
the AWNW and the CAWGW. A key priority for Battersea is the regulation of recue and rehoming centres 
and sanctuaries, as a potential loophole in the ban on third party sales. Microchipping of dogs should be 
improved, and compulsory microchipping of cats is needed. Dog breeding needs serious improvement 
and compulsory regulation of cat breeding is needed, with related enforcement issues needing to be 
addressed. 
 
Jessamy Korotoga (JK), representing Animal Aid, expressed thanks for the positive initiative of the group, 
and added that Animal Aid would also like intensive chicken farms and the implementation of CCTV in 
slaughterhouses to be considered. 
 
CT invited anyone who may not have been able to speak during the meeting to email WM or DR, who can 
collate further suggestions for priorities. The group may need to meet more often than quarterly if 
possible. Urgent issues include the possible expansion of greyhound racing, as well as the caged 
breeding of game birds on which it would be useful to collate information and bring to a possible debate in 
the Senedd. 

 
 

7. AOB 
 
No other business was put forward. 
 
8. Next meeting date 
 
CT thanked all attendees for an interesting and informative meeting. Going forward the group can work 
together and make a real difference. A list of priorities raised will be emailed around, along with the 
proposed Terms of Reference so that it can be agreed at the next meeting. 
 
WM said that the League looks forward to helping to facilitate the work of the group on a wide range of 
important issues for the benefit of improved animal welfare in Wales a whole, noting the benefits of 
working together across the sector. 
 
The date of the next meeting will be confirmed in due course. 
 
The meeting was closed. 
 
Actions 
 

 WM to circulate updated Terms of Reference for further consideration and input, for agreement at 
next meeting. 

 

 WM to produce briefing on the caged breeding of game birds. 
 

 WM to circulate list of suggested priorities to group, with DR and WM to collate further suggestions. 
 

 WM to include AWNW in invitees to future meetings. 


